

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical* Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles\_whs\_01.php

Supplement to the Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, October 1994

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1993

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., University Library, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

# **BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1993**

## BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- 1. BOWMER, John Coates: "The Wesley Historical Society: a centenary tribute" [1893-1993], Methodist Church North Lancashire District Methodist History Group Bulletin, No. 18, August 1993, pp. 2-6 and Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 60, September 1993, pp. 3-8.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1991", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 65-76.
- 3. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Works of Frank Baker" [a bibliography, with index], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-4, pp. 44-64.
- 4. TURNER, John Munsey: "British Methodist historical scholarship, 1893-1993: Wesley Historical Society centenary", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 20, No. 3, September 1993, pp. 101-11.
- 5. TURNER, John Munsey: A select bibliography of the published writings of Rupert E. Davies, Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Occasional Paper, No. 9, Bristol: the Branch, 1993, [8]pp.
- 6. WEYER, Michel: "Neuerscheinungen zu John und Charles Wesley" [new publications on John and Charles Wesley: a review article], *Pietismus und Neuzeit*, Vol. 17, 1991, pp. 156-63.

# SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 7. ADCOCK, Harold: The Methodist Philatelic Society checklist: postage stamps and covers of world Methodism, UK meter marks, M[ethodist] P[hilatelic] S[ociety] Handbook, No. 3, second edition, [edited by Harold Adcock], Dalgety Bay: the Society, 1993, [8] + 140pp.
- 8. AMBLER, Rodney William: "Enrolled trust deeds: a source for the history of nineteenth-century Nonconformity" [with special reference to Lincolnshire], *Archives*, Vol. XX, No. 90, October 1993, pp. 177-86.
- 9. CENSUS OFFICE: *The religious census of Hampshire*, 1851, edited by John Ashley Vickers, Hampshire Record Series, Vol. XII, Winchester: Hampshire County Council, 1993, xxiv + 248pp.
- 10. ELL, Paul Spencer: "An atlas of religious worship in England and Wales: an analysis of the 1851 census of religious worship", University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 2 vol., [1] + xxvi + 294pp, [371]pp.
- 11. KELLY, Marion G.: "Methodist records in Ireland", Irish church records: their history, availability and use in family and local history research, edited by James George Ryan, Glenageary: Flyleaf Press, 1992, pp. 139-61.

12. NOCKLES, Peter B.: "The work of the Methodist Archives & Research Centre, John Rylands University Library of Manchester", *Religious Archives Group: proceedings of a conference held at Wesley College, Bristol, 14th September 1992*, edited by Rosemary Seton, [London]: the Group, [1993], pp. 1-8.

See also Nos. 25, 30, 36, 39, 41-4, 49-50, 52, 54, 56-7, 79, 100, 105.

#### CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 13. BAKER, Frank: "The world Methodist family" [in historical perspective], Historical Bulletin, World Methodist Historical Society, Vol. 22, Fourth Quarter 1993, pp. 5-12.
- 14. GILL, Robin: *The myth of the empty church* [trends in churchgoing in England and Wales in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries], London: SPCK, 1993, viii + 335pp.
- 15. HASKINS, James: *The Methodists* [an account of their origins in eighteenthcentury England, and of the Wesley brothers, together with a history of their development in the United States], New York: Hippocrene Books, 1992, 148pp.

See also Nos. 27, 53.

#### LOCAL HISTORIES

- 16. BATTY, Margaret: The story of the Methodist Church, Low Row, in Swaledale [1757-1992], Low Row: the Church, 1993, 67pp.
- 17. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: Why do we mourn? A collection of poetical epitaphs found in Cornish Methodist burial grounds, Cornish Methodist Historical Association Occasional Publication, No. 23, Carharrack: the Association, 1993, 36pp.
- 18. BOLITHO, Paul: The story of Warwick Methodism: a centenary celebration of two hundred years [1801-1993], [Warwick: the author], 1993, vi + 66pp.
- 19. BOLVENTOR, ST LUKE'S METHODIST CHURCH: St Luke's Methodist Church book of memories, [Bolventor: the Church], 1992, [59]pp.
- 20. BOURNE, Colin: The Dunstable Methodist Circuit: one hundred and fifty years of witness, 1843-1993, [edited by Colin Bourne], Dunstable: the Circuit, 1993, [2] + viii + 190pp.
- BOWLES, Alan: One hundred & forty-two years, being a history of the Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Gold Street, Northampton [1816-1958], [Northampton: the author, 1993], [2] + 82pp.
- 22. CHARTERS, P.: A brief history of the Methodists in Ponders End [c. 1840-1993], [Enfield: the author], 1993, 74pp.
- 23. HATCHER, Stephen George: "The origin and expansion of Primitive Methodism in the Hull Circuit, 1819-1851", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 2 vol., 682pp.

232

- 24. HEALD, Joseph Dennis: A history of Methodism in Sutton-on-Hull: a review of over two hundred years of village Methodism [1775-1993], Hull: the author, 1993, 80pp.
- 25. HILL, Michael John: "Church going as a social process: a study of three Methodist churches in the Edinburgh and Forth Methodist Circuit" [Nicolson Square, Central Hall, Tollcross, and Dunbar, with special reference to the churchgoing life stories of eighty-three regular attenders at these churches], University of Glasgow Ph.D. thesis, 1989, [8] + 356 + xiiipp.
- 26. HOBBS, Frances & HOBBS, Margaret: 170 years of Wesleyan Methodist witness, 1823-1993, Rumney Methodist Church, Rumney: the Church, 1993, 55pp.
- JOHNSON, Wayne J.: "Between nature and grace: the folk religion of dissident Methodism in the north Midlands, 1780-1820" [with special reference to Magic Methodism and its influence on Primitive Methodism], *Staffordshire Studies*, Vol. 5, 1993, pp. 71-80.
- 28. LEACH, John: Methodism in the Moorlands: the history of the Wetton and Longnor Methodist Circuit [c. 1765-1969], Leek: Churnet Valley Books, 1993, [4] + 67pp.
- 29. OLD TUPTON METHODIST CHURCH: Old Tupton Methodist Church, 1843-1993: the first 150 years of witness at Old Tupton, [Old Tupton: the Church], 1993, [6] + 78pp.
- 30. ROGAL, Samuel J.: John Wesley in Ireland, 1747-1789 [a topographical rearrangement of the Irish references in Wesley's journal, diaries, sermon register and letters], Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1993, 2 vol., 829pp.
- 31. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Preaching to the stones: [George] Whitefield and [John] Wesley in Scotland", *Exploration*, Vol. 5, No. 1, 1977, pp. 29-37.
- 32. WANEK, Frank: Guidebook for your United Methodist Heritage Fellowship tour of England, editor: Frank Wanek, second printing (revised), Kingsville: the Fellowship, 1975, [2] + 92pp.

See also Nos. 8-11, 14, 34, 52, 56, 63, 101, 105, 110, 118-19, 123-5, 128, 132-4.

# **BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS**

- 33. BAKER, Frank: "John Wesley at leisure", Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 7, 1990 (for 1989), pp. 23-35.
- 34. BROWN, Robert W.: Charles Wesley, hymnwriter: notes on research carried out to establish the location of his residence in Bristol during the period 1749-1771, Bristol: the author, 1993, [6] + 23 + [11]pp.
- 35. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's relationship with his wife as revealed in his correspondence", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-4, pp. 4-18.
- 36. RACK, Henry Derman: [John] "Wesley observed: an unpublished character sketch by John Pawson", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 11-17.

- 37. RACK, Henry Derman: "Young Mr Wesley, old Mr Wesley: the making of an evangelist", *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 4, No. 5, Spring 1993, pp. 107-14.
- 38. TAYLOR, Alison: "Susanna Wesley", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 47, Spring 1993, pp. 3-13.
- WAINWRIGHT, Arthur William: "The Wesley-Langshaw correspondence" [between Charles Wesley, his sons, and John Langshaw and his son, 1778-1827], Charles Wesley Society Newsletter, Vol. 2, No. 1, June 1992, pp. 2-8.
- 40. WALSH, John Dixon: [John] "Wesley vs. [George] Whitefield: the conflict between the two giants of the eighteenth-century awakening", *Christian History*, Vol. XII, No. 2, 1993, pp. 34-7.
- 41. WESLEY, Charles: Wesley-Langshaw correspondence: Charles Wesley, his sons and the Lancaster organists [thirty-three letters between Charles Wesley, his sons, and John Langshaw and his son, 1778-1827], edited by Arthur William Wainwright in collaboration with Don Earl Saliers, [Atlanta]: Scholars Press, 1993, xvi + 91pp.
- 42. WESLEY, John: John Wesley's journal, abridged by Percy Livingstone Parker [in 1902, further abridged and] edited by Robert Backhouse, London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1993, 256pp.
- 43. WESLEY, John: *The works of John Wesley, volume 21: journal and diaries, IV* (1755-65), edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1992, xii + 518pp.
- WESLEY, John: The works of John Wesley, volume 22: journal and diaries, V (1765-75), edited by William Reginald Ward & Richard Paul Heitzenrater, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1993, xii + 480pp.

See also Nos. 3, 6, 15, 30-2, 65, 67-76, 79-81, 83-90, 92, 94-8, 106, 112, 116, 125, 127, 131, 138-9.

#### **BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER**

- 45. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "Architects in connexion: four Methodist generations" [the Pocock family and Wesleyan Methodism], *Revival and religion since 1700: essays for John Walsh*, edited by Jane Garnett & Colin Matthew, London: Hambledon Press, 1993, pp. 153-81.
- 46. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "Travelling preachers and lay popes: the case of R.M. Macbrair" [1808-74, Wesleyan Methodist and Congregational minister], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 29-43.
- 47. BROOKS, Peter Newman: "Ernest Gordon Rupp, 1910-1986", Proceedings of the British Academy, Vol. 80, 1993 (for 1991), pp. 493-8.
- 48. CATHERWOOD, Elizabeth: Selina Hastings, Countess of Huntingdon: an English Deborah [1707-91], Evangelical Library Annual Lecture, 1991, London: the Library, 1991, 28pp.

234

- 49. COOPER, Vera: *The gift of the gab* [reminiscences of lay ministry in the Independent Methodist and Methodist Churches, to celebrate forty years as a local preacher, 1953-93], [Sittingbourne: the author], 1993, [26]pp.
- 50. DIGGLE, George Edward: A tale of manses and romances [reminiscences of a Methodist minister, born 1911], Rickmansworth: the author, 1993, [4] + ii + 48pp.
- 51. EDWARDS, Michael Stone: "Joseph Rayner Stephens (1805-1879)", Expository Times, Vol. 104, 1992-3, pp. 136-40.
- 52. FIELDEN, Caleb: Caleb's letters: fifty newly discovered letters written by a Todmorden Methodist to his son and his family, describing events in Todmorden during the period 1799-1814, transcribed and edited by Keith Fielden, London: the editor, 1993, [88]pp.
- 53. HARDING, Alan: "The Countess of Huntingdon and her connexion in the eighteenth century", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1992, [1] + xix + 382pp.
- 54. HARDWICK, James William: *Clogs to clergy* [reminiscences of a Methodist minister in South Africa, 1949-60, and Great Britain since 1960], Ilfracombe: Arthur H. Stockwell Ltd., 1993, 260pp.
- 55. HATCHER, Stephen George: "William Clowes and the decade of evangelism", Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 1, April 1993, pp. 3-14.
- 56. LEWIS, Thomas Edward: Blue ribbon days: a tale of Victorian childhood, apprenticeship, love and marriage in Shropshire [reminiscences of a lay Methodist, 1863-1952], [Shrewsbury]: Shropshire Books, 1992, x + [2] + 86pp.
- 57. LUCAS, Edward Charles: For the sake of the homes [reminiscences of a lay Methodist, born c. 1918], Guisborough: the Methodist Church, 1993, 48pp.
- 58. MEWS, Stuart Paul: "Against the simple gospel: John Day Thompson and the new evangelism in Primitive Methodism", *Modern religious rebels: presented to John Kent*, edited by Stuart Paul Mews, London: Epworth Press, 1993, pp. 206-25.
- 59. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "William P. Hartley, Primitive Methodist philanthropist" [1846-1922], *Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 4, No. 2, October 1993, pp. 4-16.
- 60. NIXON, Ernald Clay: A girl called Rhoda: a tribute to Rhoda Annie Dent Nixon [1915-91], [Cheltenham]: the author, 1992, [4] + 42pp.
- 61. RUPP, Ernest Gordon: Wisdom and wit: an anthology from the writings of Gordon Rupp, compiled and edited by John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, [1993], [4] + 124pp.
- 62. SCHLENTHER, Boyd Stanley: "A great mother in Israel: Selina Hastings, Countess of Huntingdon - the delineation of an eighteenth-century enthusiast", *Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century*, Vol. 303, 1992, pp. 444-9.

- 63. TAGGART, Norman Wilson: William Arthur, first among Methodists [1819-1901], London: Epworth Press, 1993, viii + 184pp.
- 64. WORTH, Andrew: "Mrs Hester Ann Rogers (1756-1794): from fame to obscurity", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 47, Spring 1993, pp. 15-21.

See also Nos. 3, 5, 25, 31, 35-6, 39-41, 72, 78, 100, 102-4, 120-3, 128-9, 131.

# THEOLOGY

- 65. BARRETT, Charles Kingsley: "Righteousness and justification" [in the Old Testament, St Paul, Martin Luther and John Wesley], *What should Methodists teach? Wesleyan tradition and modern diversity* [proceedings of the eighth Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, 1987], edited by Merrill Douglas Meeks, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1990, pp. 39-57.
- 66. CHAMBERLAIN, Jeffrey S.: "Moralism, justification and the controversy over Methodism" [early eighteenth-century Anglican theology, and the doctrinal basis of the Methodist revolt], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 44, 1993, pp. 652-78.
- 67. DAVIES, Rupert Eric: "A Methodist view" [the role of tradition in British Methodist theology, from John Wesley to the present day], *The truth in tradition: a Free Church symposium*, edited by Rupert Eric Davies, London: Epworth Press, 1992, pp. 33-59.
- 68. DUFFY, Eamon: [John] "Wesley and the Counter-Reformation" [with special reference to his use of Gregory Lopez and Gaston de Renty as exemplars of spirituality], *Revival and religion since 1700: essays for John Walsh*, edited by Jane Garnett & Colin Matthew, London: Hambledon Press, 1993, pp. 1-19.
- 69. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "John Wesley and the French Catholic tradition" [of the seventeenth century, with special reference to Blaise Pascal, Nicolas Malebranche, and François de Salignac de la Mothe-Fénelon], *Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century*, Vol. 303, 1992, pp. 441-4.
- 70. GILLAN, Alexander P.: The great divide: a history of eighteenth century Methodist controversy - its origin and development, parts I and II, Lampeter: Christian Book Ministries, 1992, 43pp.
- 71. JENNINGS, Theodore Wesley: "The meaning of discipleship in [John] Wesley and the New Testament", *Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 13, No. 1, Spring 1993, pp. 3-20.
- 72. LENZ, Bernd: "Preachers and preaching: emotionalism in eighteenthcentury homiletics and homilies" [with special reference to John Wesley and George Whitefield], *Telling stories: studies in honour of Ulrich Broich on the occasion of his 60th birthday*, edited by Elmar Lehmann & Bernd Lenz, Amsterdam: B.R. Grüner, 1992, pp. 109-25.
- 73. LUBY, Daniel Joseph: "John Wesley's doctrine of assurance", Braniff Graduate School of the University of Dallas M.A. thesis, 1977.

- 74. MARIS, J.W.: Geloof en ervaring: van Wesley tot de pinksterbeweging [faith and experience: from John Wesley to the Pentecostal movement], Leiden: J.J. Groen, 1992, 309pp.
- 75. MOYER, Bruce Eugene: "The doctrine of Christian perfection: a comparative study of John Wesley and the modern American holiness movement", Marquette University Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 221pp.
- REED, Rodney L.: "Calvin, Calvinism and [John] Wesley: the doctrine of assurance in historical perspective", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-4, pp. 31-43.
- 77. TAVES, Ann: "Knowing through the body: dissociative religious experience in the African- and British-American Methodist traditions" [including an account of dissociative phenomena in eighteenth-century British Methodism], *Journal of Religion*, Vol. 73, 1993, pp. 200-22.
- 78. TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: When Adam Clarke preached, people listened: studies in the message and methods of Adam Clarke's preaching, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1981, 238pp.
- WESLEY, John: Die 53. Lehrpredigten: 9. Lehrpredigten 48-53 [sermons, Nos. 48-53], herausgegeben im Auftrag des Europäischen Rates der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1992, 917-1065pp.

See also Nos. 17, 40, 58, 81, 83, 85, 97, 140.

# DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

80. SMITH, Mark Anthony: "John Wesley: a pattern of monastic reform" [early Methodism as an inner-worldly ascetic movement and its similarities with the medieval friars], University of Kentucky Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 287pp.

# **SACRAMENTS**

- 81. COCKSWORTH, Christopher John: Evangelical eucharistic thought in the Church of England [in the sixteenth to twentieth centuries, including an account of the eucharistic thought of John Wesley], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993, xiv + 283pp.
- 82. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: "The defence of [Wesleyan] Methodist sacramentalism against charges of sacerdotalism and non-validity of orders, 1791-1851", *Methodist Sacramental Fellowship Bulletin*, No. 122, 1993, pp. 4-13.
- 83. STAPLES, Rob Lyndal: Outward sign and inward grace: the place of sacraments in Wesleyan spirituality, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1991, 304pp.

# WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

84. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: The presence of God in the Christian life: John Wesley and the means of grace, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1992, xv + 252pp.

See also Nos. 68, 83, 91-2, 94, 96.

#### HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 85. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "Heaven and hell: (6) in Charles Wesley's hymns", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 20, No.3, September 1993, pp. 25-37.
- 86. DALE, James: "Charles Wesley and the line of piety: antecedents of the hymns in English devotional verse" [with special reference to the verse of George Herbert and Elizabeth Rowe], *Charles Wesley Society Newsletter*, Vol. 1, No. 2, July 1991, pp. 3-11.
- DAVIE, Donald Alfred: "The carnality of Charles Wesley" [in his verse], P.N. Review, Vol. 18, No. 1, September-October 1991, pp. 10-15.
- 88. DAVIE, Donald Alfred: *The eighteenth-century hymn in England* [with special reference to poetic diction], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993, xi + 167pp.
- 89. DUDLEY-SMITH, Timothy: "Why [Charles] Wesley still dominates our hymnbook", *Christian History*, Vol. X, No. 3, 1991, pp. 9-13.
- 90. FOUVY, C. Louis: "Further thoughts on [Charles] Wesley's And can it be", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 114-20.
- 91. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "The use of hymns in the Churches: Methodism", Singing the faith: essays by members of the Joint Liturgical Group on the use of hymns in liturgy, edited by Charles Robertson, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 1990, pp. 135-41.
- 92. GRIFFITHS, Leslie John: "Traditions of spiritual guidance: spirituality and the hymns of Charles Wesley", *The Way*, Vol. 31, 1991, pp. 331-40.
- 93. SELLERS, Ian: *The hymnody of Primitive Methodism*, Occasional Publication of the Lancashire and Cheshire Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, [no place]: the Branch, 1993, 16pp.
- 94. TRIPP, David Howard: "Some vicissitudes of the Covenant Hymn" [by Charles Wesley], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 18-21.
- 95. TYSON, John Rodger: "Transfiguration of scripture: Charles Wesley's poetic hermeneutic", *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 47, No. 2, Fall 1992, pp. 17-41.
- 96. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "Charles Wesley's spirituality and its meaning for today" [with special reference to his hymns], *Charles Wesley Society Newsletter*, Vol. 3, No. 2, October 1993, pp. 2-25.
- 97. WESLEY, Charles: A song for the poor: hymns by Charles Wesley, Steven T. Kimbrough, author/editor, Timothy E. Kimbrough, music editor, New York: Mission Education and Cultivation Program, Department of the General Board of Global Ministries, the United Methodist Church, 1993, vi + 50pp.

98. WILSON, John: "A note on [Charles Wesley's] And can it be", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 102-4.

See also Nos. 39, 41.

# ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 99. DAVIES, Rupert Eric: Methodism and ministry: the ministry of women and men, unity and the future of Methodism articles, edited with an introduction by John Munsey Turner, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1993, [6] + 58pp.
- 100. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "Ministerial training, 1935-93" [in Methodism: some autobiographical reflections], *Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin*, No. 65, [October 1993], pp. 7-17.
- 101. GLASS, Paul: "The origins of Wesley House, Cambridge" [1911-21], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 44-54.
- 102. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Chosen by God: the female travelling preachers of early Primitive Methodism", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical* Society, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 77-95.
- 103. LEARY, William: Supplement to directory of Primitive Methodist ministers & their circuits (1990): corrections & additions as at January 1993, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1993, 24pp.
- 104. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: "John Hannah [1792-1867] and the beginning of theological education in Methodism", *Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin*, No. 65, [October 1993], pp. 1-7.

See also Nos. 46, 50, 54, 82, 130.

# LAY MINISTRY

- 105. AMBLER, Rodney William: "The social composition of church leadership: Nonconformist trustees in Lincolnshire, 1800-1870", *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 75, No. 1, Spring 1993, pp. 133-56.
- 106. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: She offered them Christ: the legacy of women preachers in early Methodism [in England], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1993, 144pp.
- 107. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Adam and Eve: gender in the English Free Church constituency" [from the late seventeenth to the twentieth centuries], *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 44, 1993, pp. 63-79.
- 108. HIBBERD, Susan: "The Wesley Deaconess Order in the 1930s and 1940s", University of Birmingham B.A. thesis, 1993, [2] + 37pp.
- 109. JONES, Margaret P.: "Women in the Arminian/Methodist Magazine, 1778-1821", University of Cambridge M.Phil. thesis, 1992, [2] + 86pp.

See also Nos. 8, 25, 49, 60.

238

#### **BUILDINGS AND FINANCE**

- 110. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: "Record of the property of the Wesleyan Methodist connexion" [in Ireland: an index to CR6/3E in the Public Record Office, Belfast], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 2, Pt. 4, Winter 1992, pp. 12-25.
- 111. WILLS, John: *Hints to trustees of chapel property and chapel keepers' manual*, [reprint of the] third edition, c. 1884, with an introduction by David Anthony Barton, Laxfield: the Chapels Society, 1993, [6] + 10 + 32pp.

See also Nos. 8, 9, 32, 45.

#### HOME MISSIONS

See Nos. 23, 37, 55, 58, 60, 72, 78, 112, 126.

## **OVERSEAS MISSIONS**

112. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "John Wesley on the mission of the Church", *The* mission of the Church in Methodist perspective: the world is my parish, edited by Alan G. Padgett, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1992, pp. 45-62.

See also Nos. 13, 15, 54, 63, 77.

# POLITICAL IMPACT

- 113. CATTERALL, Peter Paul: "Morality and politics: the Free Churches and the Labour Party between the wars", *Historical Journal*, Vol. 36, 1993, pp. 667-85.
- 114. GILBERT, Alan David: "Religion and political stability in early industrial England" [with special reference to Wesleyan Methodism, 1791-1851], *The industrial revolution and British society*, edited by Patrick Karl O'Brien & Roland Quinault, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993, pp. 79-99.
- 115. HANCOCK, William Charles Richards: "Passion without perception: Nonconformity and politics from 1893 to 1914" [with special reference to its response to the rise of socialism and Labour], University of London Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 374pp.
- 116. HEMPTON, David Neil: "John Wesley and England's ancien régime", Modern religious rebels: presented to John Kent, edited by Stuart Paul Mews, London: Epworth Press, 1993, pp. 36-55.
- 117. HERBERT, David Anthony: "The use of religious language and imagery by the Chartist movement", University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1992, 241pp.

#### 240 PROCEEDINGS OF THE WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY

- 118. HOWKINS, Alun: "Politics or quietism: the social history of Nonconformity" [with special reference to Methodism and politics in late nineteenth-century East Anglia], *Religious dissent in East Anglia: historical perspectives - the proceedings of the second symposium on the history of religious dissent in East Anglia*, edited by Norma Virgoe & Tom Williamson, Norwich: Norfolk Archaeological and Historical Research Group and Centre of East Anglian Studies, University of East Anglia, 1993, pp. 73-91.
- 119. JAFFE, James Alan: *The struggle for market power: industrial relations in the British coal industry*, 1800-1840 [with special reference to north-east England, and including an assessment of the role of Primitive Methodism], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, xi + 228pp.
- 120. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Cooper, Thomas (1805-92), Chartist, lecturer and author", *Dictionary of labour biography, volume IX*, edited by Joyce Margaret Bellamy & John Saville, Basingstoke: Macmillan Press, 1993, pp. 51-7.
- 121. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Thomas Cooper, a Victorian working class writer", *Our History Journal*, No. 16, October 1990, pp. 12-26.
- 122. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Thomas Cooper, radical and poet, c. 1830-1860", University of Birmingham M.Litt. thesis, 1986, [7] + 395pp.
- 123. SATRE, Lowell Joseph: "Education and religion in the shaping of Thomas Burt, miners' leader" [1837-1922], North East Labour History Society Bulletin, No. 26, 1992, pp. 87-104.

See also Nos. 51, 63, 124.

#### SOCIAL WITNESS

- 124. COOK, Lorainne Ann: "A critical investigation into Nonconformity and social reform in Swansea, 1851-1914", Council for National Academic Awards (Swansea Institute of Higher Education) M.Phil. thesis, 1992, [3] + vii + 213pp.
- 125. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: "Irish Methodists and the demon drink" [in the nineteenth century, with a study of John Wesley's attitude to drink], *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch)*, Vol. 2, Pt. 4, Winter 1992, pp. 28-40.
- 126. STANDING, Roger C.: "The relationship between evangelicalism and the social gospel, with special reference to Wesleyan Methodism, 1875-1914", University of Manchester M.Phil. thesis, 1992, 339pp.
- 127. WELLS, Harold: [John] "Wesley on stewardship and economics" [review article of Theodore Wesley Jennings's Good news to the poor: John Wesley's evangelical economics (1990)], Quarterly Review: a Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 13, No. 2, Summer 1993, pp. 85-91.

See also Nos. 51, 59, 97.

#### EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

See Nos. 63, 124.

# LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 128. BARRY, Jonathan: "Methodism and the press in Bristol, 1737-1775" [with special reference to Felix Farley and William Pine], *Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Bulletin*, No. 64, [October 1993], pp. 1-23.
- 129. MACNAB, Geoffrey: J. Arthur Rank and the British film industry [1933-72], London: Routledge, 1993, xiii + 270pp.
- 130. SORENSEN, Katherine Maren: "Daniel Deronda and George Eliot's ministers" [with special reference to her use of eighteenth-century Methodist ministers as a model for her characters], *Victorians Institute Journal*, Vol. 19, 1991, pp. 89-110.
- 131. SORENSEN, Katherine Maren: "From religious ecstasy to Romantic fulfillment: John Wesley's journal and the death of Heathcliff in *Wuthering heights*" [parallels between Wesley's account of the death of the Irish Methodist, John Dudley, and Emily Brontë's account of Heathcliff's death], *Victorian Newsletter*, No. 82, Fall 1992, pp. 1-5.

See also Nos. 47, 61, 120-2.

# PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

- 132. GOODWIN, Charles H.: A dismal notoriety: the rise and progress of Methodism at Wednesbury between September 1742 and April 1744 in the light of New England revivalism, [Cannock]: the author, 1993, [2] + 26pp.
- 133. SPITTAL, Charles Jeffrey: "Mobs and Methodists: the Wednesbury riots of 1743-1744", *Blackcountryman*, Vol. 26, No. 1, Winter 1993, pp. 51-5, Vol. 26, No. 2, Spring 1993, pp. 60-3.

### LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 134. CROWE, Ian: "Methodism and its critics in eighteenth century Bath" [with special reference to William Warburton's *The doctrine of grace* (1763), Richard Graves's *The spiritual quixote* (1773) and the novels of Henry Fielding], University of Bristol M.Litt. thesis, 1991, v + 113pp.
- 135. CUPPLES, Cynthia J.: "Pious ladies and Methodist madams: sex and gender in anti-Methodist writings of eighteenth-century England", *Critical Matrix: Princeton Working Papers in Women's Studies*, Vol. 5, Spring-Summer 1990, pp. 30-60.
- 136. GLEN, Robert: "The anti-Methodist campaign revisited: a study of gender in eighteenth-century satiric prints", *Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century*, Vol. 304, 1992, pp. 779-82.

137. TOURNEBIZE, Cassilde: "Ambiguité de la satire du méthodisme dans le *Spiritual quixote* (1773) de Richard Graves" [the ambiguity of the satire on Methodism in Graves's *The spiritual quixote*], *Caliban* [Toulouse], Vol. 29, 1992, pp. 39-48.

See also Nos. 70, 128, 130.

# **RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES**

- 138. CAREY, Jonathan Sinclair: [John] "Wesley, Methodism and the Unitarians" [with special reference to the United States], *Faith and Freedom*, Vol. 45, 1992, pp. 102-12.
- 139. McGONIGLE, Herbert: John Wesley and the Moravians [with special reference to the period 1735-41], Occasional Paper No. 8 of the Wesley Fellowship, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing on behalf of the Fellowship, 1993, 32pp.
- 140. SELEN, Mats: The Oxford Movement and Wesleyan Methodism in England, 1833-1882: a study in religious conflict, Lund: Lund University Press, 1992, 438pp.

See also Nos. 63, 66, 68-9, 82, 99.

CLIVE D. FIELD